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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, June 28, 2016.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello (in audience, did not sit), Alternate Elaine Primeau, Joseph Gentile, 
Mary Harrop, Alternate Linda Preysner, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman.  
Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Fleischman sat for the meeting.  Peter Mahoney was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.   
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
Ms. Keith stated that App. #4810 has been withdrawn by the applicant.

App. #4810 
DP3 LLC, owner; E & D Pizza Company, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI C 3 b of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant on second floor of rear building, 300 West Main Street, Parcel 4540300, in a CR Zone

App. #4803 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections III H & I of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal off site in excess of 100 CY, 55 and 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055 and 1300075, in an AVC Zone     
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4802 -   Avon Town Center, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for earth removal to facilitate future development, 55 and 75 Bickford 
Drive, Parcels 1300055 and 1300075, in an AVC Zone    
The public hearing was continued from June 14.
Present were Robert M Meyers, representing the owner; Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group; Michael Cegan, LA, Richter & Cegan; and Craig Lapinski, PE, Fuss & O’Neill.

Attorney Meyers reported that a meeting was held today with the Town and the Town’s peer review consultants.  He noted that while the meeting was very productive the applicant will not make a long presentation tonight and further noted that the applicant grants an extension of the public hearing to the next meeting.
Michael Cegan, landscape architect, addressed the walls located between the MDC right-of-way and the proposed new Climax Road.  He displayed drawings showing the subject area noting that the proposed wall height in Section One is 12 feet high while the wall height in Section Two is 15 feet high.  He explained that the land form is highest right next to the MDC right-of-way adding that that is where the change in elevation occurs; the difference in elevation from behind the retail buildings up to the MDC area is 40 feet.  He explained that this area is proposed to be treated very attractively noting that he has been successful with other projects.  Planting pockets are proposed in Section One in front of the aforementioned 12-foot wall; a layered green wall with small trees, shrubs and vines, both above and below the wall.  Section Two is the area that would be seen when looking between the two buildings; the height of the wall in this section is 15 feet high and the proposed treatment would be both above and below the wall. (Same as Section One)  He noted that Section Three is where the 40-foot elevation change is located adding that the building in this area has been reduced in size such that the wall can be constructed up the hillside for a terrace garden effect.  Mr. Cegan reiterated that each section of wall would be heavily planted with vines above and below, trees, and shrubs; a green textured and colorful flowering effect.  He explained that he has done this type of design many times before adding that he would never design a 40-foot high wall to just sit cleanly out in the open. 
Mrs. Primeau asked about the length of the 40-foot wall section.

Mr. Cegan explained that the length is approximately 150 feet.
Mr. Armstrong asked if there would be a wall for building H1.
Mr. Cegan confirmed that a wall is proposed for that area but noted that the grades have not yet been finalized as that area is at a much higher level and closer to the MDC elevation.  He explained that the wall in this area would not be very high, providing a rough estimate 6 feet high.  
Mr. Armstrong noted his concerns with a turnoff proposed between the two buildings.  He noted that he may not have a problem with a turn off in the direction of traffic but noted that he has more of a problem with crossing traffic.  He commented his understanding that the wall is dictated by the need to get the road between two buildings.  He said he has no problem if traffic is coming from Bickford Drive and turning right into the area but added that he does have a problem if traffic is coming from Route 44 and turning left, as there would be more traffic issues close to Route 44 that may require turn lanes, etc.  He indicated his understanding from conversations at the last meeting that the height of the wall is dependent upon the need to turn.
Mr. Cegan explained that the turnoff location is 400 feet up from the intersection, a long distance. 
Mr. Armstrong reiterated his concerns turning left as you come up Climax Road and noted that there will be traffic stopping and another intersection adding that he feels there needs to be a rotary.   He commented that the design is dictating the road elevation.
Mrs. Primeau commented that the wall extends around the south side of the property and asked how tall that part is.
Mr. Cegan explained that it is much shorter, as it is a double wall rather than a triple wall, and noted that although he doesn’t know the exact heights he explained that he is trying to get back into grade in this area.  He indicated that there is room to plant in front of it such that it may not even be visible from the road. 
Mrs. Primeau asked that if the topography was left exactly as it is on both sides of the road, would the wall heights be needed.
Mr. Cegan explained that he’s not saying the exact height will be needed but noted that the starting point is not that far from the existing elevation of Climax Road.  He noted that things change as you move up and get further away from MDC.  He further explained that if you look into the woods at the lower part of Climax Road you can see it goes straight up, adding that this is what’s driving it.  He explained that the alignment of Climax Road is changing and there are many layers to the project.

Mrs. Primeau commented that the abutting property has a wall on the back of the property.  She noted that she thinks the wall extends to the height of the existing topography but added that she doesn’t think it extends that much further up.  
Mr. Cegan noted his understanding and explained that the proposed wall is required to meet the existing wall on the abutting property but noted that the proposed wall won’t need to be that high.  He indicated that the grades in this area are not yet known and therefore the height of the proposed wall is not yet known.
Ms. Keith asked what the proposed road grade between the two buildings will be after the earth/soil is removed.
Mr. Cegan explained that the grading plan is not complete but noted that the proposed road grade is gently sloping up as well as gently sloping up into the site, after the earth removal has taken place.  He noted that a positive pitch for drainage is needed and noted that the intent is to keep the area as high as possible to minimize the height of the walls.  
Ms. Keith commented that fill is being taken out to set the buildings down deeper, in some respects, to match the grade of Bickford Drive.  She asked if it would be more beneficial to the east side of the development if less fill was removed.
Mr. Cegan confirmed that it would be more beneficial to the east side but explained the difficulty in that all the proposed grading is driven by the need to make the entire Town Center project accessible and connected.   He pointed out the relationship between all the grades adding that an important goal is to make the new “main street” walkable and connected.   He explained that the grades are above the roads as much as possible while having as much accessibility as possible for pedestrians walking to the retail buildings and connecting back to Main Street.  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that the design and materials to be used for the walls is not yet known (i.e., stone, cement, etc.).  He noted that engineering details need to be worked out. 
Mrs. Primeau referenced a conversation from a previous meeting relating to difficulty with the existing topography and noted that if the new “Main Street” was oriented north/south rather than east/west there would be no problem.   
Mr. Cegan explained that he wasn’t involved in the original master plan but noted that the roadways and direction respond to a number of things such as continuation of existing road systems; working around wetlands; and working around and incorporating the Town Hall and existing brownstone buildings.  He indicated that the creation of the master plan was done involving many layers over time.\
Mrs. Primeau commented that if the project was oriented north/south, some of the beginnings of a Town Center already exist and noted that orienting it east/west forces the removal of 235,000 CY of soil. 
Ms. Keith commented that we’re trying to minimize the amount of dirt that needs to come out.  She noted walls are being put in on top and it appears that we’re stuck on 3%, adding that here’s no regulation on 3%.  She commented that there are many towns in Connecticut and throughout the US that have town centers with moderate to steep inclines above 3%.  She stated that we were not told by the applicant in the beginning that this much dirt was going to be needed to be moved offsite adding that the engineers and architects should have known.  She indicated that we’re trying to look at options such that so much dirt doesn’t have to be removed but rather could be stored onsite for later use.  She concluded by saying that while we want this project to be successful we don’t want the Town’s resident angry about how it’s happening.  
Mr. Cegan explained that, unfortunately, the area where the project is starting is where all the grade changes are needed.  He noted that if it was starting in the brownstone area there would be little discussion as the grades are very close there. 
Ms. Keith commented that she would like to see, in writing, a maintenance plan/timetable for the proposed walls.

Mr. Cegan explained that detailed plans would be included with site plan submissions.
Mr. Ladouceur asked if any consideration has been given to tying the center retail area with the entrance coming off of Bickford Drive as opposed to Climax Road, which may reduce the amount of fill that needs to be removed because it would be at grade with the entrance on Bickford Drive and there wouldn’t be a need for as many walls as not as much dirt would be removed.  It would also be connectable to Main Street through a four-way intersection or rotary that would have traffic control for pedestrians.  He commented that the need/desire for an entrance between the two buildings from Climax is driving the amount of soil to be taken out of the center section and the result which are the retaining walls.  He noted that he feels it would be better for the whole project to eliminate the amount of earth to be removed by adjusting the location of the entry point, as it would keep some of the natural topography while still providing walkability along Main Street and connectivity to the entire area.
Mr. Cegan explained and clarified that a crosswalk is proposed at the intersection and a connection in front of the different stores.   He pointed out the concern that as you travel up that there may be an issue coming into/accessing the long narrow parcel located in the corner.  
Ms. Keith commented that parking will be needed around the buildings.

Mr. Cegan agreed and noted that parking is proposed in the front and on the side.

Ms. Keith asked why the buildings can’t be lifted up a little.  She noted her agreement with 

Mr. Ladouceur’s comments and added that the buildings in this area were supposed to be office buildings and not stores because we want the stores in the area of Main Street.  
Mr. Cegan indicated that Mr. Pierik will have to address the use for the area but noted that he can look at getting the area as high as possible to reduce the height of the wall.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Cegan indicated that the area above the wall is not accessible to people adding that the area is part of the MDC right-of-way and relates to the parking for the proposed residential area.  He confirmed that the area would be secured and guarded with fencing for safety. 
Mr. Armstrong asked about tiering noting that he sees the possibility for three tiers:  1) generally west and east of Climax Road; 2) west and east of Redstone Lane; and 3) Canal and east.  He commented that if each area remained generally level that there could be steps down between the tiers.  He commented that it adds some advantages to the applicant, as the bottom floor of a lower tier can serve as the primary same floor of a tier that is higher.
Craig Lapinski, PE, responded to the tiering possibility and explained that it would mean that a part of the new Main Street would not be as connected and you would have to get up to the second tier.  
Mr. Armstrong said that every foot that he can get up is less foot that comes out in terms of dirt.

Mr. Lapinski noted his understanding indicating that that is the tradeoff.

Mr. Armstrong said he is also saying that he doesn’t need 3% for a walkable grade.
Mr. Lapinski explained that if you raise one area and have a disconnect (tier) the tradeoff for less soil being removed is that there will steps at that location, or a steep grade, or a switchback; something to get people from one tier to the other.  He further explained that you may not be able to continue the road or you may have a very steep portion of road right in the middle.  He noted that there’s going to be an abrupt change, which is what we have right now; an abrupt change with a wall in a lot of locations.  He noted that the developer is trying to make the area more connected, at their expense, and chose a 3% grade on Main Street, which is a grade that everyone can walk.   He indicated that elevation 235 is driven by the desire to have Main Street, the spine of the development, have connectivity with Climax Road and the rest of the development.  
Mr. Lapinski pointed out that if the grade was changed to 5%, for example, there would be a tradeoff such that car doors may fly open when parked on the street due to the 5% grade and 5% is not as walkable as 3%.  The current difference in elevation between the corners of the buildings in this area is approximately 6 feet but if the grade is made steeper the difference in elevation is going to be even more.  Mr. Lapinski concluded by noting that the developer wants the project to be at 3% because they are trying to create the best connection between the old and the new, not because they are excited about removing a lot of soil. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the 235 pin is essentially the intersection of the new main and the Climax Road cut through where Bickford Drive disappears. 
Mr. Lapinski agreed explaining that a “T” intersection is being created to form an arrival point with crossing.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the 235 point is what you’re driving for and you’re pulling out so much fill from the center section to have it lower and connect in with Climax Road (400 feet away) as opposed to taking the entryway as close to that 235 pin as possible.  He commented that in that way the center piece could have some fill but be reasonably close.  He commented that this would eliminate cars having to enter and exit so close to the Climax Road and Route 44 intersection.  
Ms. Keith commented that she knows some traffic studies have been done on Climax Road but added that the traffic is massive.  She noted that another driveway will be added in an area that will be even more congested by merging roads.  She said that you put it on Climax Road and not into the mix from Fisher Drive.
Mr. Lapinski noted his understanding adding that it’s all about tradeoffs.  He pointed out that one area could be raised up and there could be just one entrance but added that he would have to tell the Fire Marshal that there is only one way in and out of that location.  He commented that if extra money is spent to drop the area there could be access in two areas with multiple ways to get in and out.  He explained that all these things are being thought about with regard to this development; every move is a push and a pull.  He further explained that there is a lot of work to do with the Town and the consultants before the plan is ready for submission for approval.  He concluded by noting that the applicant is trying very hard to incorporate the Commission’s comments into the plan.
Mrs. Primeau asked why people would want to walk from the big parking lot abutting Route 44 to Main Street.  There is going to be on street parking and most of the parking is behind Main Street near Route 44, the farthest place away.  She noted that she almost takes umbrage when the conversation keeps focusing on walkability because it is not being made accessible for walkability.  She commented that if a person is going to get out of their car and walk to a store that is that much of a distance away, they will go to a store that’s closer where they don’t have to do that walkability.  She said that you’re not making it customer friendly.
Mrs. Primeau asked if there is parking between the big building and the one that abuts Main Street.  Mr. Lapinski said, no, that area is the back of the store to be used for unloading.

Mrs. Primeau commented that people will have to park and walk to the building then walk around the building because the back of the store goes to the other one.  She said that you’re talking about walkability.
Mr. Lapinski confirmed that it is walkability, absolutely.  He explained that the parking field is designated for people who want to drive and access the store.  The intent is to keep everything walkable and level for the rest of the development so people can park a bit further away if they wish and be able to walk to all the different locations.  He clarified that this is the kind of walkability that is wanted.  We want someone to park where they want and walk and enjoy the experience and not just park in front of the store go in, come out, and drive away.  He noted that a connection from a pedestrian standpoint is as important as a vehicular connection.  

Mr. Lapinski noted that the walkability he’s talking about connects the stores.
Mr. Fleischman asked if this is the largest parking area for Main Street.
Mr. Cegan explained that the parking referenced by Mr. Lapinski is for one store.  He noted that parking along Main Street is to service the shops in that area.  He referenced West Hartford Center where the stores are close to the road with angled parking, similar to this plan.  He explained that the angled parking will fill up first and then people will look for parking behind the stores.  
Mr. Lapinski clarified that parking approval is not being sought tonight.  He explained that when Phase 1a is brought in a table showing parking counts will be provided.
Ms. Keith noted her disagreement that doors would be hitting each other at 5% grade.  She added that she vacations in Vermont where the main street is higher than 7% with slanted, on street parking; she added that her car doors do not hit the car next to her.   She explained that when this was originally presented to the Commission there was no discussion about removing dirt from this site; none.  When the application came in asking to remove this much dirt she commented that she thinks every Commission member was shocked at how much the site was going to be changed because we had no clue.  She commented that she has lived in Avon for 48 and noted that as a resident she doesn’t want to see the Town Center be disruptive in its development and a lot of problems coming with it, such as dirt removal and cement and construction trucks.  She noted that we’re going to have to tolerate a lot on a high volume traffic road (West Main Street) adding that the Commission wants to minimize the impacts because we don’t want a bad taste but do want the project to be successful. 
Mr. Lapinski noted his understanding but clarified that this is a large project and there is going to be some disruption.  He added that it is the applicant’s job and the Commission’s job to minimize impacts to the extent practical.  He concluded by reiterating that the only benefit to lowering the grade is because the developer feels it makes for a better Town Center; they don’t want to remove excess soil just for the heck of it.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his understanding of the need to level the area to be able to create building pads along the roads.  He referenced earth removal and commented that he sees the connectivity to the Town Center relative to Area #1 but noted that he has difficulty with Area #2 and somewhat with Area #3.  He referenced the proposed building plan and noted that he didn’t see a driveway coming in and off of Bickford currently noting that the only one he saw was the one coming off Climax.  He said that in terms of having two access points to the two building retail area, he just didn’t see that but noted that we could certainly make it so that if there are two building driveway groups that have to go in, to make one of them more main, off of Bickford, which would require the least amount of dirt removed from that site, Area #2.
Mr. Lapinski indicated that only one entrance and exit are shown. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that you show one entrance and exit yet say, gee, we couldn’t put it on Bickford because the Fire Marshal would want two.
Ms. Keith said that we can clarify what the Fire Marshal wants.  She commented that the one between the buildings would be an emergency exit only and not open to the public, adding that we’ve seen the Fire Marshal do this before.  You would still have two accesses but one would be smaller and not for regular traffic.
Mr. Lapinski commented that you want us to look at raising this piece and coming in off of here.

Ms. Keith confirmed her agreement with Mr. Lapinski.

Mr. Ladouceur said that not lowering it as much would be more correct. 
Mrs. Primeau said we’re closer with the topography that’s there.

Mr. Lapinski said ok noting that the area will sit up higher in relation to the road.
Ms. Keith said it is office buildings.

Mr. Lapinski explained that he is an engineer noting that it could maybe work from an engineering standpoint but….
Mr. Pierik explained that the buildings approved in the master plan (November 17, 2015) are retail buildings and they are still retail buildings.  Two buildings were approved as residential apartments to buffer the existing Forest Mews development and the assisted living located to the west.  He further explained that he is very mindful of the topography and noted that if we kept the topography for these retail buildings I don’t know that we could actually build on those parcels of land.  He added that the engineers would have to look at it because the topography is very steep and added that no filling is allowed around the MDC water main. He noted that the size of the buildings has been reduced in response to concerns about the height of a retaining wall.  The turning area for access to the buildings has been removed.  The wall was straightened out to accommodate feedback from Town Staff and in response to a recommendation that it would be nice to have the residential buildings up on the street with parking behind them, which was accomplished.  He indicated that as a developer he is listening.  He referenced an earlier comment by Mrs. Primeau that the Town Center is centric west clarifying that it is not.  He explained that the Town Center remains the area between the Farmington Valley Arts Center, the existing Brownstones, and the new Main Street where a new green element is proposed combined with a wetland area to create a focal point with Main Street moving from west to east and North Main Street, which will extend north into Phase II linking that altogether.  Mr. Pierik noted that the applicant has worked very hard with the Farmington Valley Greenway to integrate the bike trail into the development and make it multi use.  
Mrs. Primeau asked what the total square footage is of all the commercial retail buildings in this area.
Mr. Pierik stated that the total amount of commercial retail proposed for Phase 1a is approximately 115,000 square feet.
Mrs. Primeau asked for the total square footage for Phase 1d.
Mr. Pierik explained that he doesn’t have that number memorized but added that the existing brownstone area buildings (arts center buildings) total 19,900 square feet.  He noted that there is existing occupied office space that will remain and added that new components of retail on the ground floor with residential above are being considered to augment the existing brownstone area.  He noted that the November 17, 2015, approval will be kept in mind for whatever is decided.  He explained that the center of the village development, to the applicant/developer, remains the center of the village development.  He further explained that Phase II proposes approximately 220,000 square feet of retail planned with approximately 193 residential units, which is much larger than the existing center.  He noted that the “center” of the Town Center is going to remain connected to Town Hall, the existing Town Green, Nod Brook, and the existing brownstone buildings that have existing leases that just can’t be eliminated.  He conveyed his belief that creating both a walkable Main Street and a sense of place is critically important to the development.  He noted that the applicant is working with Town Staff and peer review consultants for hours every week trying to reach a mutually acceptable place to create a dynamic, successful project.
Mr. Gentile commented that the question for Mr. Pierik was whether the two buildings can be raised or if not, why.  
Mr. Lapinski explained that grading to Climax Road has been done such that there is a 2% grade (flat area) for a distance before cars reach the intersection, as it is not safe to have an 8% grade right to the signal. He pointed out areas on the maps and explained that if you want to raise the tier so you can come out at a specified location that the only way to do that is to raise another point.  He noted that if you’re raising that point then you’re saying that this can be 5% instead of 3%.  He commented that raising one point forces other points to be raised at the same time and further noted that it wouldn’t matter which area you came in from.     
Ms. Keith asked if the driveway could be inclined a bit between elevation 335 and elevation 337, the new access point.

Mr. Lapinski explained that he thinks the visual everyone has in their head is that the whole area is raised up and you enter at a location with the road being at a lower elevation but further explained that that is not going to happen.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that unless the back wall is such a high hill, the area has to be able to be raised up more than what is being proposed for earth removal.  
Mr. Lapinski explained that the back is at a higher elevation so there’s more to retain in one area than the other area.

Ms. Keith commented that the two buildings, if retail, are out of line with the Town Center because people will have to cross a maximum traveled road to reach these retail stores.  She suggested that it would benefit the applicant to make the buildings office park because you don’t want Town Center people coming up Main Street and crossing over Bickford.  She noted that it wouldn’t be a problem to raise the buildings if they were office park.  She asked that this be looked at noting that we are hung up on the amount of dirt that’s going to come out and all the trucks that will be needed.  She concluded by noting that you are getting the message from all the members, one way or another.  
Mr. Lapinski conveyed his understanding adding that the plans will be reviewed to see if anything further can be done.  He pointed out the other extreme such that the last thing the applicant wants is to have the development 5 feet too high and people walk by and say…why didn’t they just bring this thing down, as it would have worked so much better.

Ms. Keith communicated her opinion that if it is landscaped appropriately it would be fine.

Mr. Armstrong referenced Sheet CE-101 and noted that the proposed after grade is between 246 and 254.  Across the street, where elevation 235 is wanted, the area goes from 235 to 224.  He asked if the grades to the west of Climax Road are going to be higher than the grades to the east of Climax.  
Mr. Lapinski explained that what we’re saying is that to the west of Climax, this is all we’re asking to be removed at this time.
Mr. Armstrong commented that that means you would be building at a higher topography and added that he’s not criticizing but rather is trying to understand what is being proposed.
Mr. Lapinski explained that because the road comes right through the middle that there is no ability to take every area down to the grade that is wanted.  He further explained that we have to slope away at 3% in certain areas and want to have gradual sloping slopes.  He noted that we are trying to get a head start on everything clarifying that it doesn’t mean it’s the final grade.   He explained that when we come back for Phase 1a there is more dirt that needs to be removed in the middle portion.
Mr. Armstrong commented that if Area #1 was to exist at all the same elevation (for example, 235) that that would leave a lot more soil there.  

Mr. Lapinski explained that he believes that portion is being picked up an average of 3.5 feet, as a result of the last presentation; a reduction of 20,000 to 30,000 cubic yards.  He noted his agreement adding that the applicant can look at all the items mentioned clarifying that the goal is to try and get going while we have summer weather.  He pointed out that over excavation is not something the applicant wants to do, as soil would then have to be brought back onto the site.
Mr. Lapinski concluded by summarizing his understanding of the Commissions advice for 

Phase A which is to reduce earth removal even more, if possible; look for onsite storage options, if possible; and work with Town Staff.
Mr. Ladouceur also asked that the access for the two lone retail stores be looked at so they do not enter off Climax Road.  He noted he has a problem with people walking across Climax Road at two points; one at the Main Street point and one at what I’ll call the Climax to the large square store point. 
Ms. Keith commented that she thinks it would be more feasible for the buildings to be office park as you don’t have the crossing.  

Mr. Lapinski explained that that is not his decision.
Mr. Armstrong added a comment noting that it is out of context.  He said that you’re premising everything on your ability to build Main Street and you better get to the Army Corps fast as you’ve got to get authority to build a bridge across the Brook.  He said no comment is needed but noted that there are some things that need to get done or in the works.
Mr. Lapinski explained that there are a lot of things that are working behind the scenes, such as OSTA, DOT, etc.  He pointed out that only a portion of Main Street will be built in this first phase and explained that the portion of Main Street with the brook is Phase IV, probably 4 to 5 years from now.   He noted that Army Corps permits can take 6 months to a year or longer.
Claude Chiaia, 37 Ariel Way, commented that he lived in Westport for many years before moving to Avon.  The Town Center in Westport has many parking areas and is a lot like what’s being proposed here; a destination with great walkability.  

Roy David, President of the Farmington Valley Arts Center (FVAC), indicated that the Arts Center is in favor and support the project.  He noted that the FVAC has concerns about more things than dirt removal.  He clarified that FVAC is not concerned about the amount of dirt but rather how the dirt will be removed.  He read aloud a letter addressed to the Planning and Zoning Commission, dated June 28, 2016, that he submitted for the record.  Mr. David noted his concern is how trucks moving in and out are going to affect the FVAC if Bickford Drive becomes the area where it’s all going to happen.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the letter and concerns of the FVAC could be forwarded to the developer.
There were no further comments.
Mr. Peck proposed holding a special meeting on Wednesday, July 13 at 7pm.  He explained that the reason is because many members are not available on July 19 (the next regularly scheduled meeting).
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4803 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table App. #4802 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.  
The public hearing was closed.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

OTHER BUSINESS
General discussion regarding changes to Zoning Regulations – Hiram Peck

Mr. Peck commented that he would be happy to see any and all comments and suggestions from the Commission on the proposed language changes to the Zoning Regulations.  He added that he feels the proposed amendments are in pretty good shape and hopes to have a public hearing on these changes in the fall.  
Request for 90-day extension to file mylars for Apps. #4794-95-96 – 376 Deercliff Road

Mr. Peck explained that the reason for the extension request is due to the closing on the property being scheduled after the 90 days and therefore the 90 day extension would help.  He added that the closing is scheduled to take place in July and the maps would be filed shortly thereafter. 
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve a 90-day extension to file mylars for Apps. #4794-95-96.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval. 

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:30pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission held a meeting on June 28, 2016, where the following application was WITHDRAWN:

App. #4810 
DP3 LLC, owner; E & D Pizza Company, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI C 3 b of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant on second floor of rear building, 300 West Main Street, Parcel 4540300, in a CR Zone  WITHDRAWN

Dated at Avon this 29th day of June, 2016.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Wednesday  July 13, 2016, at 7:00 pm at the Avon Town Hall, Building #1, on the following:

App. #4811 -  
DP3 LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI C 3 b of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant on second floor of rear building, 300 West Main Street, Parcel 4540300, in a CR Zone

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 29th day of June, 2016.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

